
 
 

   
   

  
   

  
  

 
  

 
 

 
 
              
  

 
 

  

 

 
 

  
 

   

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

  
 
 

 
 

     
   

 
   

   

Committee on Academic Priorities 
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Toba Kerson, GSSWSR, 2010-11 – 2013-14 
Arlo Weil, Geology, 2010-11 – 2013-14 
Grace Armstrong, French, 2011-12 – 2014-15 
Tamara Davis, Biology, 2011-12 – 2014-15 
 Jane Hedley, English, 2012-2013 – 2015-2016 

19 April 2013 

Annual Report to the Faculty 
2012-2013 

The Committee on Academic Priorities (CAP) membership for the 2012-2013 academic year included 
Alison Cook-Sather (Education, CAP Chair), Penny Armstrong (French and Francophone Studies), 
Tamara Davis (Biology), Jane Hedley (English), Toba Kerson (Social Work and Social Research), and 
Arlo Weil (Geology). The Provost attended most CAP meetings by invitation.  CAP gratefully 
acknowledges the support provided by the Provost’s Office, with a special thanks to Linda Butler 
Livesay. 

During the Fall semester, CAP met once per week, and in the Spring semester twice per week. In 
addition to meeting with departments and programs that submitted position requests, we also invited 
Ellen Stroud, Victor Donnay, and Carol Hager to discuss Environmental Studies and Jennifer Harford 
Vargas to discuss Latino/a studies. Finally, we met with Haverford’s Educational Policy Committee 
(EPC). As Chair of CAP, Alison Cook-Sather served on the Chair’s Advisory Group and represented 







 
 

 
 

  
 

 

 

 
 

  

 
  

  

  
  

 
   

     
   

 
    

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
  

 
 

 
 

  
 

 
  

 
 

  
 

  

  
 

In addition, the Anthropology Department requested approval for an archaeological anthropologist 
who will be an active field worker in New World archaeology. They indicated that the area of research 
focus for this position would ideally be on an agriculturally based culture in Meso/South America 
and/or North America, areas that are underrepresented at Bryn Mawr. No such anthropologist exists 
at Haverford or Swarthmore, and the courses offered by this hire would complement the Haverford 
curriculum. Research areas of interest would depend on the person’s focus, but could include such 
topics as population growth and its consequences, development of trade and exchange, early colonial 
encounters, social differentiation and the rise of hierarchical societies, material culture, ethno-history, 
and the politics of heritage. Having consulted with several other departments and programs about this 
position, the Department has demonstrated that this position would support and augment work in 
many curricular areas and would allow the Department to continue its support the Environmental 
Studies minor.  The Department spoke with and received letters of support from its Haverford 
counterpart, Environmental Studies, Classical and Near Eastern Archeology, Latin American, Latino 
and Iberian Peoples and Cultures, and Sociology for this position. CAP and members of the 
Anthropology Department discussed the need to make sure that any new hire was trained in modern 
field techniques so as to provide training for not only anthropology students but also students from 
Classical and Near Eastern Archeology.  This is specifically related to the teaching of Anthropology 
220: Methods and Theory in Archeology. 

CAP recommends that the Anthropology Department’s position requests for an 
anthropological archaeologist and a cultural anthropologist be approved at the level of 
beginning assistant professor for the following reasons: 

CAP is particularly impressed with the efforts the Anthropology Department put into their 
collaborative discussions with other departments in the Bi-Co so that these positions would have the 
greatest impact on both the Anthropology Department and across the institutions.  We were also 
impressed with the exciting new curricular directions the Department is pursuing, and thought that 
these new positions would support the Department’s efforts and make these changes possible. 
Moreover, the large numbers of majors and students served by the Anthropology Department make 
staffing a stable and diverse curriculum an important part of the College’s plan, and without these 
positions it would be impossible for Anthropology to mount a major at the level that is expected at 
Bryn Mawr. Due to the importance of the anthropological anthropologist position to both the 
Anthropology and Archaeology Departments, a member of the Classical and Near Eastern 
Archeology Department will be a member of the search committee. 

Arabic 

The Middle Eastern Studies Initiative (MESI) Steering Committee submitted a request to convert the 
non-tenure track interim Arabic language teaching position to a continuing non-tenure track (CNTT) 
position. MESI is the umbrella under which professors from Archeology, Comparative Literature, Art 
History, Political Science, History, Gender and Sexuality, the Center for International Studies, Judaic 
Studies, Religion (at HC), and Arabic group their courses and build connections among them. The 
following interdisciplinary group was involved in conceptualizing and submitting the proposal: D. 
Harrold (Political Science), A. Seyhan (German and Comparative Literature), A. Walker (History of 
Art), S. Ullman (History), P. Magee (Archeology), M. Ataç (Archeology), A. Amitai (Hebrew and 
Judaic Studies), and G. Armstrong (Coordinator, Middle Eastern languages). 
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CAP, the CC representative, and members of the Math Department discussed whether hiring an 
applied mathematician would both satisfy the staffing needs to accommodate the large number of 
students enrolled in math classes and offer additional courses that are accessible to non-math majors 
in computational modeling, and whether it is possible to re-envision the math curriculum to alleviate 
some of the staffing pressures in order to become leave-proof. The Math Department has modeled a 
staffing plan that will allow them to be leave-proof if they reduce the number of sections of Math 101 
(Calculus I) from four to three, of Math 201 (Multivariable Calculus) and Math 203 (Linear Algebra) 
from three to two, and of Math 301 (Real Analysis I) and Math 303 (Abstract Algebra I) from a total 
of four sections to a total of three, despite the fact that they will be adding an additional section of 
Math 206: Transitions to Higher Math in order to fulfill the new discipline-specific writing 
requirement. The Math Department also indicated that they plan to offer all sections of Multivariable 
Calculus and Linear Algebra with a more applied math focus. 

The conversation about computational methods courses that would be accessible to students outside 
the Math Department included discussion regarding the 200-level computational methods course that 
is on the books, and that this course should be designed in such a way to address the needs of 
students in a variety of science majors; this course is currently cross-listed in Biology, Geology, and 
Computer Science. In their staffing plan, the Math Department includes a 200-level computational 



 
 

   
   

  
  

  
  

   
  
   
   

 
   

 
 

 
 

  
 

 
  

  
   

 
 

 
 

  
 

   
   

  
   

 
   

 
 

 
 

   
   

 
   

 
  

 

• As part of his or her research, the candidate will engage in some aspect of computational work 
and will be able to teach courses in computational modeling. 

• The candidate’s work is of an applied nature as evidenced by meeting at least three out of the 
following criteria: 

o An established record of significant interaction with researchers/practitioners outside 
of mathematics or a clear willingness and intention to engage in such work; 

o Advanced coursework in fields outside of mathematics; 
o The use of data in his or her work; 
o A strong link between his or her work and applied problems. 
o Other evidence of a clear and compelling nature that their work is applied. 

In addition, if the Department decides to search for this position as described, outside members on 
the search would include one from social sciences and two chosen from Physics, Geology, Computer 
Science, and/or Chemistry. 

Psychology 

The Psychology Department requested approval to convert the department’s CNTT laboratory 
coordinator position to a tenure-track (TT) position for a beginning assistant professor of health 
psychology.  The department would seek candidates whose approach to studying human health and 
disease is one that bridges the biological, behavioral and social sciences.  This request emerges from 
the Department’s effort to re-think its undergraduate curriculum in anticipation of the closing of the 
graduate program in Psychology and in light of a recent external review. 

As the graduate program in Psychology is phased out, there will no longer be graduate teaching 
assistants to run the labs for Introductory Psychology and some of the 200-level courses.  Going 
forward, the department therefore plans to discontinue offering labs in connection with the 
introductory course—a change that will eliminate the need for a CNTT lab coordinator with primary 
responsibility for oversight of those labs and training of the graduate teaching assistants.  Instead, six 
small, hands-on, half-credit labs will be offered each year at the 200-level. After looking carefully at 
what would be entailed in the new half-credit labs, the Department concluded that each faculty 
member would take responsibility for teaching a lab course in his or her specialty area. This is one of a 
number of curricular changes the Department has recently made with an eye to the enhancement of 
student research training, including a one-semester Junior Seminar and a required senior capstone 
experience. 

CAP recommends that the Psychology Department’s position request be approved, for the 
following reasons: 

The request to convert a long-standing CNTT position to tenure-track does not represent an increase 
in the size of the Psychology Department. Nonetheless, it will improve the Department’s capacity to 
be staffed against leaves, as attested in the five-year staffing plan that was submitted with the position 
request.  The Department further anticipates that with a relatively modest budget, $2,500, the research 
space in Bettws y Coed that is currently being used by the CNTT lab coordinator can be successfully 
renovated for this new member’s use. 
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